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USE OF RESOURCES SCRUTINY PANEL, 

22nd August 2012


PRESENT: Councillor Beacroft-Mitchell (Chair) 

Councillors Hall, Stout, Sweeney, Taylor, S Young 

12 MINUTES

IT WAS AGREED that the Minutes of the meetings of the Use of Resources Scrutiny Panel held on 20th and 27th June 2012 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

13 FEEDBACK ON THE BOND ISSUE BY WANDSWORTH COUNCIL  
Further to the discussion at the meeting on 1st September 2011, the Head of Finance submitted a written report which provided a summary of the current position in relation to local authority bonds in light of publicised developments within Wandsworth Council. Much of local authority capital expenditure, particularly the major education, highways and housing blocks, was funded by Government grant. If local authorities wanted to fund other capital expenditure they had three main options:

· Use of their own cash resources – this was however limited by the amount of cash that the Council had available to invest;

· Borrow from the Public Works Loans Board (PWLB) – according to Government figures, the PWLB lent more than £50bn in 2010/11 for capital projects and as a lender of last resort would appear to be the most obvious option for local authorities;

· Borrow from the bond market – Councils could obtain a credit rating and approach the bond markets for capital in a similar manner to the Government to be marketed to financial institutions, pension funds and other investors. Historically, the risks involved with this and the relative cost of finance from the PWLB had prevented local authorities from following this approach;

· Borrow from banks using Lenders Options Borrowers Options (LOBOs) – long term borrowing from banks with options to repay at various stages.
On 20th October 2010 the Government announced that the Public Works Loans Board (PWLB) interest rate for loans to local authorities would be increased from 0.2% to 1% above gilt rates. This significantly increased the interest cost on loans borrowed by local authorities and prompted a number of Councils to consider financing capital expenditure by raising their own bonds. To date the Council was aware that Birmingham, the Royal Borough of Kensington and Chelsea and the Greater London Authority had received credit ratings in order to allow them to issue bonds.
The Local Government Association had recently published a proposal to set up a local authority collective agency to raise funds from bonds markets and lend it on to local authorities at competitive rates. 
Members commented on the following issues:

· Does this Authority have any loans from the PWLB? In response, Officers advised that there were long term loans from previous years;

· With regard to the infrastructure spends for West Yorkshire Broadband, in conjunction with other authorities, would we be looking towards PWLB or would we be looking at collective bond issues?  In response, Officers advised that this was being looked into with the Leeds City Region.
IT WAS AGREED that the Head of Finance be requested to continue to monitor progress on the options available to the Council with regards to local authority bonds. 

14 PERFORMANCE APPRAISAL – ANNUAL UPDATE  

Further to minute number 19/D14 of the Panel meeting held on 11th August 2011 that an annual update be provided on the rates of the completion of performance appraisals. The Head of Human Resources requested that this item be deferred for consideration at a future Panel meeting in order for Human Resources to provide more qualitative information on issues raised within appraisals rather than just the number of appraisals conducted. 

IT WAS AGREED that:


(a) this item be deferred for consideration at the Panel meeting to be held on 24th October 2012; and 

(b) the Head of Human Resources be requested to include comparisons on Directorates for previous years and to demonstrate how the new appraisal system is working. 
15 CHIEF EXECUTIVE’S OFFICE 1ST REVENUE MONITORING REPORT 2012/13 

The Chief Executive submitted a written report which provided an update on the Chief Executive’s first overall revenue monitoring position for the 2012/13 Financial Year. The Chief Executive’s Office total net service controlled budget for 2012/13 was currently £18.44 million. Overall, no over or underspend was projected.  A projected overspend within Democratic and Partnership Services was offset by projected underspend in the Finance, Business Change and Performance Management and Corporate – Other Services and by use of a reserve. 

Members commented on the following issues:

· within Democratic and Partnership Services, Legal Services had previously been tasked with generating more income, had that been successful?  In response, Officers advised that the service had budget pressures around existing income targets and income generation was partly dependent upon external factors. The position would continue to be monitored. 
· postage of £53,000 was a substantial amount; could first class post sent to Members be revisited?  In response, Officers advised that Postal Services were being reviewed by the Asset Management and Facilities Management Team in conjunction with the Change Management Team and all efficiencies were being looked at closely;

· the cost of Police Commissioner Elections, was this going to be funding from Central Government?  In response, Officers advised that they would look into this and email all Panel Members with the information.
IT WAS AGREED that the revenue monitoring report be received and Members comments be noted.

16 SHARED SERVICES - BACKGROUND INFORMATION 

At the request of the Chair, the Scrutiny Support Officer submitted a written report which provided the background information and minute relating to the last report on Shared Services submitted to the Panel for consideration in April 2012.  Appended to the report was a recently received report from the Association of West Yorkshire Authorities (AWYA) which summarised the current position in relation to West Yorkshire wide initiatives on Shared Services. 

As part of the Budget agreed in February 2011, Council decided to find £1m savings in 2012/13 and £1.5m in 2013/14.  The AWYA had been working on identifying services where efficiencies could be identified through shared services and shared procurement.  The Fresh Start for Calderdale Programme 2011 identified “shared services within the Council, with other local services and Councils” as a priority. 

IT WAS AGREED that the submitted background information be received.

17 SHARED SERVICES – UPDATE ON SAVINGS, OUTCOMES AND PROGRESS 

The Head of Finance submitted a written report to inform the Panel on what progress the Council was making towards the £1m savings that had already been identified in the 2012/13 budget to be achieved from Shared Services. The report summarised the current position in relation to West Yorkshire wide initiatives on shared services and collaborative working and provided the latest position for Calderdale including the savings achieved to date.

Members commented on the following issues:

· with regard to Joint Commissioning of Independent Children’s Residential Accommodation and Fostering Placements would the savings be allocated to Children and Young People’s Service rather than shared services? In response, Officers advised that if this was not allocated to Children and Young People’s Service it would leave a budget shortfall in their service.  Officers were looking at other areas for savings for shared services;

· the initial target of £1m, was this an arbitrary figure or a potential to save?  In response, Officers advised that this was part of the 2011/12 budget process and the £1m was a target, based on what was being discussed at that stage. It was not possible to accurately predict all targets, but Officers within Finance did risk assessments of all savings targets and any targets potentially at risk would be raised within the Medium Term Financial Strategy. Progress on delivery of savings was reviewed on a regular basis with the Leader, Cabinet Member, Chief Executive and Directors; 

· was there any appetite for Shared Services within Human Resources and back office IT?  In response, Officers advised that there were difficulties within authorities as each had their own agenda, but they were continually looking at other avenues such as the “sale of software” or “training packages”.  The Council was part of a major initiative within the Yorkshire region, The Public Sector Network which was reviewing all aspects of IT purchases. Shared Services was a regular item on the Chief Executive’s agenda and Leaders meetings. 

IT WAS AGREED that:


(a) the progress with the development of shared services and performance on achieving the savings target from these initiatives be noted; and

(b) the Head of Finance be requested to submit a further update to the Panel meeting to be held on 21st November 2012 and invite the new Chief Executive to attend to advise what plans were in place to revive/progress any shared services.   

(Councillor Taylor declared a personal interest as he was an employee of BT Telecommunications.) 

18 WORK PLAN 2012/2013

The Scrutiny Support Officer submitted the Work Plan for consideration.

IT WAS AGREED that the Work Plan be approved with the following amendment:

(i) An update on ‘Lean Progress and Next Steps’ be submitted to a meeting of this Panel to be held on 21st November 2012;

Note: the following reports are available for inspection by Members of the Council:

Minutes of Meetings held on 20th and 27th June 2012 

Feedback on the Bond Issue by Wandsworth Council 

Chief Executive’s Office Revenue Monitoring Report 2012/13 

Shared Services – Background Information and Update on Savings, Outcomes and Progress

Work Plan 2012/2013 

